Labor Relations Decisions of the Warren Court,"
"Albert Camus as a Political Philosopher,"
"Social Change and Election Politics in Israel,"
"The Role of the Judiciary in State Political Systems," "Foreign-Aid Programs and Parties:
Problems for 1962," and "Constituency Influence in Congress."

President Richard C. Spencer chaired the business meeting of the conference, which elected the following new officers: E. Allen Helms, Ohio State University, president; Richard G. Browne, Illinois State Normal University, vice-president, and as members of the executive council, Louis C. Kesselman, University of Louisville and G. Theodore Mitau, Macalester College. Phillip Monypenny of the University of Illinois will be the new editor of the Midwest Journal of Political

Science. Harry R. Davis of Beloit College was reelected as secretary-treasurer.

The 1963 meeting will be held at the University of Chicago on April 25 to 27. The program chairman is Leon Epstein, University of Wisconsin.

The next annual meeting of the Conference on the History of Western America will be held at the Albany Hotel, Denver, Colorado, October 11–13, 1962, with the University of Denver as the host institution. Robert G. Athearn of the University of Colorado, is the program chairman and Allen D. Breck, of the University of Denver, is in charge of local arrangements. Papers will represent disciplines in social sciences, the humanities, and the sciences. A preliminary program will be available.

OTHER ACTIVITIES

The Social Science Research Council's annual announcement describing fellowships and grants to be awarded in 1962-63 will be ready for distribution in early September. It will list the following programs which are to be continued without major changes: Research Training Fellowships, predoctoral and postdoctoral; Faculty Research Fellowships; Grants-in-Aid of Research; Fellowships in Political Theory and Legal Philosophy; Grants for Research on American Governmental and Legal Processes.

International Conference Travel Grants will again be offered to American social scientists for travel to certain meetings outside North America.

Under joint sponsorship with the American Council of Learned Societies, grants will be offered to mature scholars for research in the social sciences and humanities on certain foreign areas. Grants for research on Africa South of the Sahara, on Latin America, and on the Near and Middle East (including North Africa) will be administered by the Social Science Research Council; while those for Asian Studies and for Slavic and East European Studies will be administered by the American Council of Learned Societies, to which correspondence relating to the latter programs should be directed.

Inquiries and requests for the detailed announcement when issued may be addressed to the Social Science Research Council, Fellowships and Grants, 230 Park Avenue, New York 17, New York

Applications for some categories of awards will be due not later than November 1.

An Inter-university Consortium for Political Research has been created by a group of cooperating universities and the Survey Research Center of the University of Michigan to promote graduate research training and to facilitate basic research on politics. The Consortium was formally established during a two-day conference at Ann Arbor, Michigan, June 1 and 2. Representatives from some twenty departments of political science met with members of the staff of the Survey Research Center of the University of Michigan and agreed upon a tentative mode of organization and a set of operating principles to guide the new organization during its first years of operation.

The Consortium represents an innovation in academic organization in the social sciences. Although it was not modelled on existing natural science counterparts, it shares with them the feature of being an association of institutions organized for cooperation around the more or less unique facilities of a research organization. The ultimate objective of the ICPR is to stimulate basic research on problems of politics and government. Advanced training in social science research methodology and in the methods and techniques of political analysis will be formally organized for faculty members as well as advanced graduate students from the participating schools. Research conferences devoted to the consideration of new problems in theory construction and data collection and interpretation in such areas as legislative behavior, judicial behavior and the historical analysis of aggregative data will be developed for participating faculty members.

Both the research and the training aspects of ICPR activity will be developed initially around the facilities of the University of Michigan Survey Research Center. One of the important goals of the organization is to increase access to the archival and instructional facilities of the Center

and to enable the profession to make more efficient use of the data repository created at SRC through its research program in political behavior. The research materials already collected by SRC, including not only the data from six national election surveys but also election statistics, census materials and congressional roll call records, will be augmented by new data collections undertaken by Consortium participants and by the addition of other collections of data already in existence elsewhere.

The ICPR staff will also undertake to provide a clearing house facility for the individual participants. Communications among American researchers sharing common research interests and with foreign research scholars and their institutions abroad will be improved through a newsletter and other forms of current research reports. As with the research conferences, the clearing house activities will attempt to speed up the dissemination of new ideas and information among interested scholars, reduce inadvertent duplication of efforts and facilitate the pooling of intellectual resources committed to research in political science.

Each of the participating schools will be represented at an annual meeting of the Committee of Representatives. A five-man Council will be responsible for overseeing Consortium activities throughout the year. At the June meeting the Committee of Representatives elected James Prothro, University of North Carolina, as its chairman; the other four Council members, elected at the same time, are: David Easton, University of Chicago; Robert Lane, Yale University; Austin Ranney, University of Illinois; and William Riker, University of Rochester. The Consortium staff is headed by Warren E. Miller, Survey Research Center, as Executive Director and includes two other SRC staff members, Donald Stokes and Philip Converse, as Associate Directors. Membership in the ICPR is limited to the institutional participation of institutions of higher education; special provision for participation by persons not affiliated with a member institution may be made by the Council upon request by the individual. The current list of member institutions is Cornell University, The University of Chicago, University of Florida, Georgetown University, University of Illinois, State University of Iowa, The University of Kansas, The University of Michigan, Michigan State University, University of Minnesota, The University of North Carolina, Northwestern University, University of Oregon, Princeton University, The University of Rochester, University of California at Los Angeles, Vanderbilt University, Washington University, Wayne State University, The University of Wisconsin, and Yale University. Inquiries concerning membership or individual participation should be addressed to Warren E Miller, Executive Director, ICPR, Survey Research Center, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Michigan.

The United States Department of State and the Hoover Institution at Stanford University are publishing jointly A Catalog of Files and Microfilms of the German Foreign Ministry Archives, 1920-9145.

This Catalog, consisting of three volumes, will list for the period 1920 to 1945 all files from the political archives of the German Foreign Ministry that were seized by the American and British armies at the end of World War II. It will continue and complete the work of the Catalog of German Foreign Ministry Files and Microfilms, 1867–1920 which was published by the American Historical Association in 1959.

The Catalog will include the title, number, and date of all files contained in the archives, and the corresponding serial and frame numbers of those files that were microfilmed. It was compiled and prepared for printing by Dr. George O. Kent of the Historical Office of the Department of State, and its publication and distribution will be financed by the Hoover Institution. Volume I is scheduled to be published in the summer of 1962. The remaining volumes are scheduled to appear, respectively, late in 1962 and in 1963.

A major accomplishment in the flow of foreign scholarly and cultural publications to American libraries was hailed in the Library of Congress last May 23, with an informal meeting signalizing the first receipt of some 200,000 items that have been purchased since January in India, Pakistan and the United Arab Republic, with the U. S.-owned foreign currencies under the new Library of Congress Public Law 480 program. Congressman John D. Dingell of Michigan sponsored the amendment, P. L. 85-931, that authorized this trade of food for thought, in aid of the acquisition of foreign publications for selected American research centers.

The Max Weber Centennial Commission has been established in order to mark the year 1964 as the one-hundredth anniversary of the birth of the German social scientist by focusing attention on Weber's impact on the social sciences.

The Commission is designed to coordinate the efforts of cooperating institutions of higher learning and academic organizations by arranging visiting professorships, exchange lectureships, seminars, and institutes. It is intended that special attention will be given to social science problems in the areas of Weber's interests. The activities of the Commission will culminate in a symposium scheduled for April, 1964, in Kansas City.

Preliminary planning has been made possible

by a grant from the Kansas City Association of Trusts and Foundations. Members of the steering committee are Jeptha Carrell, Community Studies, Inc.; Robert W. Habenstein, University of Missouri; Jerzy Hauptmann, Park College; Francis Heller, University of Kansas; Berndt Kolker, University of Kansas City; Warren A. Peterson, Community Studies, Inc.; Wayne Wheeler, University of Chicago. Hauptmann and Wheeler serve as co-chairmen. The Commission's headquarters are located at 716 Railway Exchange Building, 706 Grand Avenue, Kansas City 6, Missouri.

CHARLES S. ASCHER of Brooklyn College, during a summer of international meetings, chaired sessions of the conference of non-governmental organizations, of which he is president, in Geneva; of the section on administrative law of the congress of comparative law in Hamburg; and of the section on legal and economic problems at the international congress on housing and planning in Paris.

Douglas E. Ashford will be visiting at the school for advanced international studies, Johns Hopkins University (Washington, D. C.), for the academic year 1962-63.

JOHN W. BAKER, chairman and professor, department of political science, College of Wooster, is on research leave for the 1962-63 school year. He will be a research associate at the University of California, Berkeley and will spend part of the spring semester in Nigeria and Ghana.

During 1962-63, ZBIGNIEW BRZEZINSKI will be on research leave from Columbia, having received a Guggenheim grant.

VIOLET BUTLER has been appointed parttime temporary instructor for the academic year 1962-63 at Kent State University.

George E. G. Catlin has been elected as Miembro de Honor, Instituto de Estudios Politicos, Spain.

Carl Q. Christol, chairman of the department of political science at the University of Southern California, has been granted a year's leave of absence for the academic year 1962-63. During the year he will hold the Chair of International Law at the Naval War College, Newport, Rhode Island.

JAMES B. CHRISTOPH, Ohio State University, is in Britain for the 1962-63 academic year to study British politics on a grant from the Social Science Research Council.

Arch T. Dotson, associate professor of govern-

ment at Cornell University, has been given a leave of absence to serve as director of the Ford Foundation Project to develop a city plan for Calcutta.

ELEANOR DULLES is joining the department of political science, Duke University, as a visiting professor for the fall semester, 1962.

RAYMOND ENGLISH, professor and chairman of the political science department, Kenyon College, will be on sabbatical leave, 1962-63. He has received a Lilly Fellowship from the Hazen foundation for research during his leave of absence.

WILLIAM T. R. Fox will be on research leave from Columbia during 1962-63.

WILLIAM R. GABLE of the institute of public administration and the department of political science of the University of Michigan is chief of party of an American contract team to assist in the establishment of an institute of public and business administration in Taiwan. The institute is being established by the Chinese government under contract with AID and the University of Michigan. Professor Gable will be in Taiwan for 18 months.

ELLIOT R. GOODMAN, associate professor, Brown University, has received a Guggenheim fellowship and a NATO research fellowship, and will be on a year's leave in Paris. Mr. Goodman's replacement for this coming academic year will be visiting associate professor Leonard Rowe, who comes from Harvard.

JOHN GROOM, assistant professor of political science, will serve on the staff of the University of Redlands in Europe at Salzburg, Austria, for the year 1962-63.

Bertram M. Gross has been on leave during 1961-62 at the Center for Advanced Study in the Behavioral Sciences from the Maxwell School at Syracuse University. His leave has been extended to allow him to accept an appointment for the remainder of 1962 as Leatherbee lecturer on management at the Harvard graduate school of business administration.

JOHN H. HERZ, of the College of the City of New York, will serve as Visiting Lecturer on International Politics at the Fletcher School during the fall term of 1962-63.

ROBERT H. Huckshorn, assistant professor at the University of Idaho, is on leave as the 1962-63 Republican national committee faculty fellow. This award is co-sponsored by the National Center for Education in Politics.

SAMUEL P. HUNTINGTON, of Columbia University, will be on research leave during 1962-63,

occupying the Ford research professorship during the autumn term and serving as research associate in the institute of war and peace studies during the spring.

Edward G. Janosik, University of Pennsylvania, has received grant-in-aid from the Social Science Research Council for a study of factionalism in the relationships between constituency Labour parties and national Labor Party organs. He will be on sabbatical leave 1962-63.

Paul Kecskemeti has been appointed a Senior Fellow of the research institute on Communist affairs of Columbia University for the academic year 1962-63. He will also serve as a visiting professor in the department of public law and government of Columbia University.

WILLMOORE KENDALL has been appointed visiting professor of government at Los Angeles State College for the 1962-63 academic year.

HANS KOHN has joined the University of Denver faculty in September as a visiting professor of international relations.

Morton Kroll of the University of Washington will be on leave next year to serve under a Smith-Mundt award as visiting professor of political science at the University College of the University of British West Indies.

WERNER LEVI, professor of political science at the University of Minnesota, will serve as visiting professor during 1962-63 at the University of Hawaii, where he will assist in the development of an international relations center.

WARNER E. MILLS, JR., associate professor of government at Beloit College, is on sabbatical leave during 1962-63 for study and research into political behavior in small cities.

O. WILLIAM PERLMUTTER, American Academic adviser of the institute of European studies, will serve as visiting professor of political science during 1962-63 at the University of Minnesota.

FRED W. RIGGS, professor of government at Indiana University, has accepted a scholarship in the institute of advanced projects at the East-West Center in the University of Hawaii for the academic year 1962-63, where he will work with several Asian scholars from southeast Asia on comparative studies of public administration in developing countries.

JOHN P. ROCHE, Morris Hillquit professor of labor and social thought, Brandeis University, will spend the year 1962-63 as visiting professor of political science at the University of Chicago. CHARLES P. SCHLEICHER of the University of Oregon has received a Fulbright grant for 1962-63, and will do research and teach at Delhi University, India.

DEAN CATHERYN SECKLER-HUDSON of the school of government and public administration of the American University received the honorary degree of LHD from Ohio Wesleyan University on June 3, 1962. June of 1960, she received an LLD from Gettysburg College.

MULFORD Q. SIBLEY, professor of political science at the University of Minnesota, will serve as visiting professor during 1962-63 at Cornell University.

JOHN SPANIER was visiting professor of government at the University of Texas during the 1962 spring semester. He will be visiting professor of political science at Haverford College for the 1962-63 academic year.

JOHN G. STOESSINGER of Hunter College will serve again in 1962-63 as visiting associate professor of international relations at Columbia.

HIRAM M. STOUT of Duke University served as visiting professor in the department of political science for the spring semester, 1962.

WILLIAM L. STRAUSS, associate professor of political science, Arizona State College, has been appointed as a Fulbright lecturer at Seoul National University in Seoul, Korea for the academic year 1962–63.

Howard J. Tauberfeld has received the appointment of Carnegie visiting research scholar for 1962-63 and will be on leave from the school of law, Southern Methodist University for that full year. His office will be at the Carnegie Endowment, U.N. Plaza at 46th Street, New York City.

THOMAS L. THORSON, assistant professor, has received the Kiekhofer award for outstanding teaching at the University of Wisconsin. He will be on leave 1962-63 on a Guggenheim fellowship.

HANS B. THORELLI, University of Chicago, will be a visiting professor of business administration, international center for the advancement of management education, Stanford University, fall, 1962.

DAVID B. TRUMAN will be abroad on sabbatical leave during the winter term of 1962-63. Herbert A. Deane will serve as acting chairman of the department of public law and government, Columbia University.

PIO ULIASSI has been appointed a senior fellow of the research institute on Communist affairs of Columbia University for the academic year 1962-63.

H. ODELL WALDBY, professor of government at Florida State University, is technical advisor to an American contract team to assist in the establishment of an Institute of Public and Business Administration in Taiwan.

CLINTON IVAN WINSLOW of the department of political science at Goucher College has been named professor emeritus as of September, 1962. Dr. Winslow has served in the department since 1923, and as its chairman for 32 years.

PAMELA WRINCH, who has been working on a

research project at the Russian Research Center, Harvard University, has accepted the position of visiting assistant professor in the political science department, West Viriginia University, 1962-63.

I. WILLIAM ZARTMAN of the department of international studies at the University of South Carolina has been granted a leave of absence for the year 1962-63 to accept a Rockefeller Foundation research grant for travel and research in West Africa.

ARISTIDE R. ZOLBERG, assistant professor at the University of Wisconsin, is directing the training program for Peace Corps members going to the Ivory Coast.

APPOINTMENTS AND STAFF CHANGES

HENRY J. ABRAHAM has been promoted to the rank of full professor of political science at the University of Pennsylvania.

ALAN ALTSHULER, formerly of the University of Chicago, has been appointed an assistant professor of government at Cornell University.

JVAN AVAKUMOVIC has been promoted to the rank of associate professor of political science and international relations at the University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Canada.

HANS H. BAERWALD, formerly of Miami University, Ohio, has been appointed lecturer in political science at the University of California, Los Angeles.

RICHARD C. BAKER of Southern Illinois University, Alton Center, has been appointed as chairman of the department of political science of Rockford College, effective September, 1962.

SIDNEY BALDWIN, assistant director of the Inter-University Case Program, has been appointed assistant professor of political science at the Baruch School of Business and Public Administration of the City College of the City University of New York.

Carl Beck has been promoted to the rank of associate professor, department of political science, University of Pittsburgh.

Daniel M. Berman, formerly of Washington College, has been appointed associate professor in the faculty of the school of government and public administration of the American University.

JOSEPH L. BERND has been promoted to associate professor at Southern Methodist University.

JEROME J. BOLNER, who obtained his Ph.D. in June, 1962 at University of Virginia, has been appointed assistant professor of political science, University of Alabama.

FRANKLYN G. BONN, JR., receiving his Ph.D. at the University of Minnesota, has been appointed an assistant professor at University of Wisconsin for 1962-63.

Bernard C. Borning, chairman of political science at the University of Idaho, has been promoted to professor.

ELDON BOWMAN has been promoted to the rank of assistant professor of political science at the College of Wooster.

Donald Brandon has been promoted to associate professor in the department of political science at the University of San Francisco.

Edward H. Buehrig, chairman of the Ford Foundation Grant Committee, has been promoted to university professor at Indiana University, department of government.

RONALD F. BUNN, Texas, has been appointed lecturer at Indiana University, department of government.

FREDERIC S. Burin, II, formerly of the Department of State, has been appointed associate professor in the faculty of the school of government and public administration of the American University.

LAWRENCE H. CHAMBERLAIN assumed the duties of vice president of Columbia University on April 1, 1962.

WARNER O. CHAPMAN, director of departmental undergraduate program, has been promoted to